LOWY INSTITUTE

Deterring at a distance: The strategic logic of AUKUS

ANALYSIS

LUKE GOSLING

June 2024

LOWY INSTITUTE

The Lowy Institute is an independent policy think tank. Its mandate ranges across all the dimensions of international policy debate in Australia — economic, political and strategic — and it is not limited to a particular geographic region. Its two core tasks are to:

- produce distinctive research and fresh policy options for Australia's international policy and to contribute to the wider international debate
- promote discussion of Australia's role in the world by providing an accessible and high-quality forum for discussion of Australian international relations through debates, seminars, lectures, dialogues and conferences.

Cover image: Director-General Australian Submarine Agency Vice Admiral Jonathan Mead AO, RAN watches US Navy Virginia-class submarine USS North Carolina (SSN 777) arrive at Fleet Base West in Rockingham, Western Australia (Ernesto Sanchez/defence.gov.au)

Lowy Institute Analyses are short papers analysing recent international trends and events and their policy implications.

Responsibility for the views, information, or advice expressed in this report is that of the author. The contents of this report do not necessarily reflect the views of the Australian government or the Lowy Institute.

Published 25 June 2024

31 Bligh Street Sydney NSW 2000

lowyinstitute.org +61 2 8238 9000

Version 2024-07-02.0

Contents

| Key findings | 4 |
|------------------------------------------------------|----|
| Executive summary | 4 |
| The purpose of AUKUS | 5 |
| The role of AUKUS in Australia's deterrence strategy | 12 |
| The risks of the AUKUS pathway | 19 |
| Conclusion | 26 |
| Notes | 27 |

Key findings

- Nuclear-powered submarines (SSNs) will be central to Australia's defence strategy in contingencies prioritised by the Defence Strategic Review, such as defeating threats of invasion or stand-off attack, countering a naval blockade, and supporting the regional balance of power.
- SSNs will give Australia added strategic weight to deter a more powerful adversary by demonstrating the country's capability to target forces that would otherwise outrange its own, and which could be used to coerce Australia at a distance.
- To further grow Australia's deterrent, future governments should consider building more SSNs continuously from the 2050s.

Executive summary

As China's massive military build-up drives rising regional security anxieties, Australia is contributing to a more favourable balance of power through AUKUS. This technology-sharing agreement with the United Kingdom and the United States will see eight nuclear-powered submarines (SSNs) in Australian service by the 2050s. SSNs are overwhelmingly in Australia's interest because they strengthen the country's ability to deter war by threatening painful consequences for aggression against Australia, its partners, and its interests. The 2023 *Defence Strategic Review* explicitly tasks the Australian Defence Force with a deterrence role against a significant military power — a relatively new mission. SSNs are optimal deterrence machines, able to accomplish the essential tasks laid out in the *Review*.

The purpose of AUKUS

Australia's decision to acquire nuclear-powered submarines through the AUKUS partnership is one of the most consequential industrial endeavours the country has ever undertaken. Creating 20,000 jobs, AUKUS will see \$30 billion invested in Australia's industrial base and \$18 billion in infrastructure upgrades, serving to upskill the country's workforce and boost its shipbuilding industry for decades.

While these benefits stoke much of the excitement around AUKUS, job creation and industry policy are not the main reasons Canberra is acquiring a cuttingedge defence capability costing up to 0.15 per cent of the country's annual GDP over 30 years. Jobs and industry growth will not in themselves determine the success or failure of AUKUS.

The main reason to acquire and build SSNs in Australia is their potent strategic effect. Their purpose is to give the Australian Defence Force (ADF) a regionally superior capability that will help it to deter war and, if it must fight a war, to win. Whether the benefits AUKUS is already on trial, and the burden of evidence is higher than for any other Australian defence project.

of the AUKUS plan outweigh the costs depends chiefly on whether it is the right response to the strategic risks facing Australia, what the SSNs can do militarily, and whether they will make Australia safer. On these grounds, AUKUS is the best deal on offer.

By acquiring SSNs, Australia will be able to enter the deterrence game in earnest because it can credibly threaten painful consequences for attempts to attack the country. Governments cannot always say this openly. Departmental releases in dry bureaucratese often gloss over the purpose and operational uses of a military capability, letting euphemisms such as "unprecedented strategic challenges" substitute for a clear explanation. Only a full-throated defence can dispel the claims of AUKUS critics that the project lacks a well-defined strategic logic.¹

This is essential to building and sustaining public support. According to the 2024 Lowy Institute Poll, almost two-thirds of Australians (65 per cent) are "somewhat" or "strongly" in favour of acquiring SSNs. These encouraging results replicate previous years. But there are chinks in that support. One *Guardian* Essential poll saw support for AUKUS dip as low as 40 per cent, with opposition rising. A bare 40 per cent of Americans also agreed it was a good idea for Australia to buy SSNs. British respondents were more bullish, with 64 per cent believing AUKUS made the United Kingdom safer but split along

partisan lines, with higher support among conservative voters. The same trend holds in Australia: Coalition voters are more likely than Labor voters to back AUKUS. There is also a clear generational divide. Only a third of Australians aged 18–34 think AUKUS is a good idea.²

Long-term political support cannot be taken for granted. This plan requires bipartisanship in three democracies over three decades, so if the fissures in today's public opinion are to be arrested, AUKUS supporters cannot afford a lack of clarity about the essential purpose of the initiative. AUKUS is already on trial, and the burden of evidence is higher than for any other Australian defence project. Australians demand and deserve the utmost clarity of purpose. They need to be reassured that AUKUS is the right response to growing tensions in the Indo-Pacific.



Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for Defence Richard Marles MP announces the inaugural National Defence Strategy at the National Press Club in Canberra, 17 April 2024 (Jay Cronan/defence.gov.au)

The 2023 *Defence Strategic Review* (DSR) notes that "China's military build-up is the largest and most ambitious of any country since the end of the Second World War". Unfolding "without transparency or reassurance", it challenges Australia's interests in the South China Sea and the Pacific.³ China spends more on defence than the next 25 largest regional countries combined, having raised spending by 75 per cent over the past ten years compared to an average

33 per cent rise among those countries. Even though China is the largest trading partner to Australia and more than a hundred other countries, its massive and opaque military build-up is Australia's biggest security anxiety, and that of regional partners.

China is historically a continental power. The People's Liberation Army Navy's (PLAN) order of battle consisted of junks, a few frigates, and former US amphibious landing craft when Chairman of the Communist Party of China Mao Zedong decided to modernise it with Soviet assistance. "We will have not only a powerful army but also a powerful air force and a powerful navy," he said in 1949.⁴ Mao was instrumental in encouraging the PLAN to expand beyond its traditional coastal defence role in 1975, inspiring its doctrine of "active defence".⁵

Over the decades, as China's GDP soared from US\$397 billion in 1990 to almost US\$15 trillion in 2020 — more than eleven Australian economies — the PLAN's accelerated shipbuilding leapfrogged the US Navy in raw numbers. Now armed with 370 warships, the PLAN is expected to grow to

This plan requires bipartisanship in three democracies over three decades.

440 by 2030, compared to the US Navy's 294 ships. China is now the largest shipbuilder on Earth, accounting for half of all vessels built. Every four years, the Chinese navy adds 130 ships — more than three Royal Australian Navies — to its order of battle. Meanwhile, the US Navy will grow by 75 ships over the next decade, with the goal of 355 ships including 66 SSNs, down from the Reagan administration's planned 600 ships and 100 SSNs.⁶

Numbers are not the only indicator of combat power, and the United States still surpasses China in aircraft carriers, destroyers, and SSNs, as seen in Table 1. But mass has its own eloquence.⁷

This kind of comparison misses important qualitative differences. For instance, US Navy ships outnumber China in the key metric of vertical-launch missile tubes, which is a good proxy for determining how much firepower a ship carries; China has 1,000 versus 9,000 for the US Navy (in one simulation, the United States fired 5,000 anti-ship missiles during the first four weeks of an engagement in East Asia⁹). For now, the United States also maintains the edge in undersea warfare on account of its boats' acoustic and technical superiority.

But this advantage is eroding. Together with the PLA Rocket Force's DF-26 carrier-killer missiles, upgrades to China's submarine force have shifted the balance in anti-surface warfare. Even if, as one RAND study claims, US submarines could destroy 40 per cent of China's landing force in a seven-day campaign against Taiwan, US carrier strike groups could face catastrophic losses operating within 2,000 kilometres of the island. In 1996, the PLAN could not even locate two US carriers operating near Taiwan. Today, these ships can no longer approach without grave risk to US military personnel.¹⁰

| | PLA Navy in 1995 | PLA Navy in 2024 | US Navy in 2024 | RAN in 2024 |
|---------------------------------------------|---------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------|
| Aircraft carriers | 0 | 3 | 11 | 0 |
| Ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs) | 1 | 6 | 14 | 0 |
| Nuclear attack submarines (SSNs) | 5 | 6 | 49 | 0 |
| Diesel-electric attack submarines (SSKs) | 70+ | 47 | 0 | 0 |
| Guided missile submarines (SSGs) | 1 | 2 | 4 | 6 |
| Destroyers | 17 | 42 | 72 | 3 |
| Cruisers | Unknown | 8 | 22 | 0 |
| Frigates | 35 | 47 | 0 | 8 |
| Corvettes / Littoral Combat Ships | Unknown | 50 | 25 | 0 |
| Landing Helicopter Docks (LHDs) | Unknown | 3 | 8 | 2 |
| Patrol boats | Unknown | 83 (+ 157 coast guard boats) | 14 (+ 243 coast guard boats) | 12 |
| Total submarines | 77+ | 59-72 (estimated) | 67 | 6 |
| Total ships | Unknown | 370 | 294 | 43 |
| Total tonnage | Unknown | 2 million tonnes | 4.5 million tonnes | Unknown |
| Total missile cells | Unknown | 4,168 | 10,196 | 208 |
| Total personnel | Unknown | 250,000 | 346,200 | 17,000 |

Table 1: Order of battle of the Chinese, US, and Australian navies⁸

Notes: PLA (People's Liberation Army); RAN (Royal Australian Navy). Shaded cells represent quantitative dominance.

With large surface ships threatened by the dense envelope of anti-ship weapons surrounding the Chinese mainland, strategic competition has dived underwater. Initially, China's submarine force shrank even as it became an order of magnitude more advanced and efficient. It now numbers up to 72 boats and is expected to grow to 79 or more by 2030. The United States is at around 67 submarines, but that number will contract to 46 by 2030 before reaching 69 by 2053. The United States is behind in its shipbuilding schedule, producing 1.2 submarines a year instead of the planned two, and it will take five years to get back on track.¹¹

The PLAN also enjoys an advantage because its submarine force, though roughly on par with the US Navy in sheer numbers, is 100 per cent concentrated in only two oceans and more narrowly around China's coastal waters, while America has global commitments. Some 60 per cent of its fleet, or 49 submarines, deploy to the IndoWith large surface ships threatened by the dense envelope of anti-ship weapons surrounding the Chinese mainland, strategic competition has dived underwater.

Pacific. Few are home-ported there. Only 25 are under the command of the Pacific Fleet. And 37 per cent of American SSNs are idle or in maintenance.¹² With a smaller area of operations and shorter supply lines, China's is the more focused force in peacetime.¹³

| | China | United States |
|-------------------------------|------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Total aircraft | 4,519 | 1,100; 13,319 total |
| Combat aircraft | 1,943 | Fewer than 1,100; 3,435 total |
| Strategic bombers | 231 | Unclear; 156 total |
| Ballistic and cruise missiles | 2,200 | Unclear (deployment pending) |
| Aircraft carriers | 2 | 1 in the 7th Fleet (based in Yokosuka, Japan); 4 in the 3rd Fleet (based in San Diego) |
| Total ships | 370 | 200 |
| Destroyers and cruisers | 50 | 10-14 (11 based in Yokosuka, Japan, in addition to 25 periodically assigned to the region from Hawaii or San Diego) |
| Amphibious assault ships | 3 | 4 based in Sasebo, Japan |
| Submarines | 59-72 (estimated) | At least 15 forward deployed (10 in Hawaii; 5 in Guam); more than 30 deployable from San Diego; total 49 ported in or transiting region |
| Nuclear weapons | 500; likely 1,500 by 2035 | Likely none in Asia; 2,000 in South Korea, Japan, Guam, Okinawa, Taiwan during the Cold War; 5,400 total |
| Personnel | 2 million | 375,000 (including civilians) |
| Budget | US\$700 billion total | INDOPACOM (US\$77 billion FY23-27); Navy total (US\$255.8 billion); DoD total (US\$842 billion). |

Table 2: Chinese and US forces based in the Indo-Pacific¹⁴

Note: Shaded cells represent quantitative dominance in the Indo-Pacific region.

Some might argue that it is unhelpful to fixate on the correlation of forces between the United States and China. The region is bigger than these two military giants. This is only partly true. Of the 400 non-US submarines in the world, 72 are Chinese, 86 are North Korean, and 58 are Russian. That is a total of 216 subs; 166 in Australia's region.¹⁵ Compare that to America's 49 submarines inregion, along with 22 Japanese, 19 South Korean, and six Australian boats for a total of 96. That is a 53 per cent difference. The military balance grows ever more lopsided.

Why does it matter to Australia which country has more submarines in the Indo-Pacific? Does the defence of Bondi really begin in murky waters thousands of kilometres to Australia's north? And even if Australia were to get involved, would its contribution to the submarine balance not basically amount to "throwing toothpicks at a mountain", to quote Paul Keating's assessment of AUKUS?¹⁶ The coherence of AUKUS as a plan depends in large part on the answers to these questions.

The undersea balance of power matters immensely to Australia insofar as it is a function of the broader military balance that so heavily conditions Australia's freedom of action in ways large and small. Take a case of which Australians can be rightly proud: the ADF's intervention in Timor-Leste in 1999 to support its transition to independence. Transferring troops a short hop from my home of Darwin was not without dangers, but the submarine threat was much more benign than it is today. It is an open question whether, in a similar crisis, the ADF could again risk putting a thousand troops on *HMAS Canberra* without adequate submarine escort, so high priority a target would it present.

If the ADF proved unable to operate as close to home as it did in Timor-Leste or during the Regional Assistance Mission to Solomon Islands in 2003 without a real risk of its transport ships being sunk, it is doubtful that a Royal Australian Navy hemmed into the country's landmass by a submarine threat could again keep the peace in more distant theatres. Or for that matter, defend objectives that could seem more abstract, such as securing Australia's sea lines of communication, enforcing UN sanctions, or transiting a chokepoint stalked by enemy submarines in archipelagic Southeast Asia to support an ally in need.

The undersea balance determines Australia's psychological freedom. Australia's freedom of movement would be the first casualty of unrestricted submarine warfare, as happened in the Atlantic and the Pacific during the Second World War. But it would be wrong to think of this threat only in terms of

the damage it could inflict on Australia's navy in wartime. In some ways, the bigger risk is that this hypothetical threat deters Australia today from even contemplating the sorts of actions it would consider to be in the national interest, such as the International Force East Timor mission. The undersea balance determines Australia's psychological freedom. In a regional war, the balance would shift in America's favour as its forces flowed into Australia's part of the world from other combatant commands in and outside the continental United States within days. Since 1917, no country or armed group has been able to withstand the combined military and industrial might of the United States when it can concentrate its forces on one point on the map at the decisive moment. America would also prevail in an Indo-Pacific contingency under those conditions. Having learned this lesson, an aggressor would feel a pressing need to prevent the United States from staging forces on its own or allied territory in Japan, South Korea, the Philippines, Australia, Guam, and Pearl Harbour. It would likely order its submarines to try to stop American sea power from focusing its operations.

Crucially, then, the submarine balance could also constrain America's ability to project power across the Pacific to fend off an attack on Australia. There is no doubting America's iron-clad commitment to Australia's defence and vice versa, as Australia proved by invoking the ANZUS Treaty for the first and only time after the 9/11 terrorist attacks. But a hostile submarine force might seek to slow or stop US forces from reinforcing Australia on time. If America were tied up fighting to break through to Australia, or pinned down elsewhere in a wider war, the ADF could have little choice but to carry out its operations independently for a period of months or longer while waiting to link up with the United States.¹⁷ In another scenario, these same submarines could cordon off Australia to block its assistance to the United States.

In a real sense, then, the defence of Bondi does begin in the archipelagos to Australia's north and islands to its east. The freedom all Australians take for granted is entirely dependent on the freedom of the Australian state, one determined by that same balance of power becoming less favourable to Australia's interests with each passing year. That is why freedom of navigation for Australia's trade, ships, and people is not a right that can be safely negotiated away without life changing for the worse for all Australians.

While Australia cannot put all the responsibility on submarines to uphold these freedoms, submarines have a special role in securing them as optimal instruments of deterrence, a strategy at the core of AUKUS.

The role of AUKUS in Australia's deterrence strategy

Elevated to a military science during the Cold War, deterrence is a relatively new task for the ADF. Traditionally, other than as part of coalition operations, Australia's armed forces lacked the mass, range, lethality, and ability to project force to deter a significant military power. But the *Defence Strategic Review* recommended tasking the ADF with a deterrent role without specifying the "higher threat levels" to be deterred.¹⁸

Thomas C. Schelling, one of the leading thinkers on deterrence, defined it in *Arms and Influence* as being "about intentions — not just estimating enemy intentions but influencing them", which he called the "hardest part".¹⁹ For Schelling, deterrence is like a language whose syllables are our armed forces and whose words are the strategic signals sent by those forces, which an adversary must interpret accurately for the deterrent to work.

The signalling of a credible "*if x, then y*" statement, in the hope that threatening *x* ensures *y* action never has to be taken, is the essence of deterrence. Washington's deployment of two aircraft carrier strike groups to the Eastern Mediterranean in late 2023 was a textbook deterrent message to any external actor contemplating intervening in the Israel–Hamas war: "Don't, or else." A deterrent is President Teddy Roosevelt's big stick, the iron fist in the velvet glove, the implied threat in invisible ink in a foreign ministry's *note verbale* blandly urging an adversary to exercise restraint.

Deterrence is chiefly a psychological act, an attempt to persuade with the barrel of a gun. To succeed, Australia's declaratory policy must be finely calibrated to reflect the country's will and ability to fight, precisely outlining the behaviours it is trying to deter; say, an expansionist land grab in Southeast Asia. And, as history warns, deterrent messages must always be backed by credible threats.

Australia should studiously refrain from issuing hollow threats it does not have the stomach and capacity to act on, lest it shatter the credibility of the country's future threats and sound as British Prime Minister Neville Chamberlain did on 31 March 1939 when, haunted by the ghosts of Czechoslovakia and Austria, he made what Hitler interpreted as a panicked and unenforceable vow to defend Poland. Far from deterring the dictator, Chamberlain's words were "the precipitating cause" of his invasion.²⁰ Nazi Germany was immune to British and French deterrence signals not because Germany was undeterrable, but because Hitler accurately dismissed the threat of an allied offensive across the Siegfried Line or Belgium as a bluff.

Just as an uncredited threat only advertises its own bankruptcy, so a poorly communicated threat can invite dangerous misperception, even if it is backed by real capability and intent. Thucydides' history of the 5th century BC Peloponnesian War offers a classic example of how a failure of deterrence unleashed one of the most cataclysmic wars of antiquity. At the height of the crisis, a vaguely worded Spartan ultimatum fatally underplayed that continental juggernaut's unshakeable will to go to war. The Spartan king Archidamus II's credible threat to go to war was tragically garbled and misunderstood as an assertion that the Spartans were too weak to fight a naval war, causing the Athenian leader Pericles to underestimate his adversary's resolve.²¹ In fact, the Spartans did go to war and won by destroying the Athenian fleet.



To credibly deter adversaries, Australia must impress on them both its capability and intent to "act to meet the common danger", as the ANZUS Treaty quaintly puts it (Matthew Lyall/defence.gov.au)

The lessons for Australia's own deterrence efforts are enduring. Chief among them is that to credibly deter adversaries, Australia must impress on them both its capability *and* intent to "act to meet the common danger", as the ANZUS Treaty quaintly puts it. Britain failed the first test, the Spartans the second. And what that means, as uncomfortable as it may seem, is that Australia must be willing to threaten and win the war it earnestly hopes to prevent. AUKUS gives Australia the capability to make the targets of its deterrence campaign take the signals seriously, while it is the task of a broader Australian statecraft effort to ensure that its deterrent message — the "or else" — is believed.

Even as it seeks to reshape an adversary's assessment of the probability of success, the high-wire act of deterrence must not intentionally provoke conflict. Schelling explains:

Deterrence involves setting the stage — by announcement, by rigging the trip-wire, by incurring the obligation — and waiting. The overt act is up to the opponent. The stage-setting can often be nonintrusive, nonhostile, nonprovocative ... the deterrent threat only changes the consequences if the act in question — the one to be deterred — is then taken.²²

Since Australia lacks the United States' formidable military capabilities and the capacity to project them across oceans, Canberra's deterrent language will lack much of the range and resonance of Cold War-era practice. This means that the red lines Australia draws and guards with deterrent threats will have to be defined exceedingly cautiously. Building an independent Australian deterrent — a sovereign line of effort separate from its crucial joint deterrence measures with the United States — will demand that Canberra be more clear-headed and disciplined than it has ever been in prioritising the country's military strategy.

Critics make a fair point that a meaningful discussion of how an Australian deterrence strategy might work needs to spell out exactly *who* is being deterred from doing what. In an operational headquarters, defence planners need a very clear idea of who the enemy is, how they think, and what they must be deterred from doing. But the strategic analysis that informs capability acquisition does not work exactly like that. Focusing too much on one contingency can blind the planner to strategic surprise.

Given the long timescale of the AUKUS project, an Australian doctrine of deterrence cannot assume a fixed, inter-generational threat as American planners could from the time of George Kennan's Long Telegram in 1946 to the crumbling of the Berlin Wall. Leaders come and go. Economies boom and bust. Governments rise and fall. Strategic tensions wax and wane. By the time Australia operates its full fleet of nuclear-powered submarines, their first wartime deployment may be in circumstances completely unthinkable today.

That is why critics of AUKUS take the bait of foreign propagandists when they assume that it targets one specific country — call it "Musoria", like I did alongside generations of Australian soldiers fighting that fictitious enemy out bush — in answer to one contingency. It simply does not. SSNs are a country-agnostic capability that can respond along a broad spectrum of contingencies

ranging from great-power war to insidious grey-zone threats. Australia has no fixed enemies, only permanent interests. While military planning must be granular and enemy-specific, the overarching strategy of deterrence needs the flexibility to adapt to multiple shooters.

The Defence Strategic Review sketched the outlines of such a strategy. And in each scenario it laid out, the submarine reigns supreme. When effectively maintained and properly crewed, submarines are optimal deterrence machines able to accomplish the tasks laid out in the *Review*. Operating undetected at sea for long periods and holding distant targets at SSNs are a country-agnostic capability that can respond along a broad spectrum of contingencies, ranging from great-power war to insidious grey-zone threats.

risk, they can strike first or in retaliation, making them the ideal asymmetric weapon. Like David's slingshot, submarines are "a weapon of choice for the weak to deter the strong".²³ And just as the mechanical crossbow surpassed the slingshot, so a nuclear-powered submarine can reach further and strike harder than a conventional boat.

Except for the shallow Arafura Sea, the air-sea gap around the Australian landmass is a submarine commander's paradise, offering a natural advantage for deterring a lodgement on Australia's territory. In that scenario, Australian SSNs would frustrate the enemy's operational plans at two junctures.

In the planning phase, Australia's SSNs would cultivate uncertainty in an enemy's war cabinet and among its tactical commanders. They could be anywhere when a surface action group sails for Australia. Maybe lurking outside the Sunda, Lombok, and Ombai straits, which enemy ships and submarines would need to pass through. Or patrolling deeper waters further north, ready to strike from anywhere, even from the rear. Granted, Australia's few deployable submarines could not be everywhere at once in such a vast area of operations. But faced with a potentially devastating attack on their most highly prized assets, all but the most adventurous invader might be given pause for thought. This is what AUKUS is all about.

If an undeterred enemy fleet still staged in Australia's northern approaches for an invasion or long-distance strikes on the mainland, Australia's fleet of eight SSNs, at least two of which would be on station at any time, would focus on hunting those submarines, surface combatants, and transport ships attempting the perilous crossing. In a war game modelling a similar amphibious assault, 50 American submarines destroyed 64 enemy ships. The attacker lost 90 per cent of its transport fleet in the high-intensity war.²⁴ With only two SSNs, the cost Australia could impose would be much lower. But even factoring in transit times to the closest Australian port to reload, its SSNs could do crippling damage to an invading force if Australia put the enemy's highest-value platforms at the top of its targeting list. A second role in which submarines have pride of place lies in what the DSR calls "deterrence by denial". That means not only frustrating an enemy's ability to subjugate Australia through outright invasion, but also resisting their capacity to browbeat Australia into changing its policies with the threat of strikes launched from beyond the range of Australia's defences. This is a more likely scenario than outright invasion, and submarines are a critical tool for ensuring that it never happens.

But they are not the only solution. On land, missiles fired from High Mobility Artillery Rocket Systems (HIMARS) launchers will strike out to 500 kilometres. In the air, the Long Range Anti-Ship Missile (LRASM) and Joint Air-to-Surface Standoff Missile — Extended Range (JASSM-ER) missiles will reach targets out to 500 kilometres and 1000 kilometres, respectively (launched from F-35As with a combat range of 2200 kilometres). At sea, Naval Strike Missiles (with a range of 185 kilometres) and Tomahawk cruise missiles (1500 kilometres) fitted on six *Anzac*-class frigates and three *Hobart*-class destroyers will extend the ADF's maritime and land strike capabilities. The formidable reach of the SSNs will expand Australia's defences still further.

Together, these systems can create a bubble that will give adversaries the certainty that Australia has the means to destroy their launchers on the tarmac, bombers mid-flight, and ships at sea. Without this reach, Australia is powerless to affect their strategic calculus, hostage to the whims of some latter-day Pericles.

If Australians woke to find a hostile power having achieved what has not happened since Japan ruled most of the region, threatening to isolate Australia strategically with one or more bases, Canberra would have few good options. Pre-emptively striking a military base in peacetime would risk Australia looking like the aggressor. Yet if such a base posed an imminent threat to Australia in wartime, SSNs could play a crucial role either with Tomahawk missile strikes or by infiltrating special forces to raid the base.

Although Australia's SSNs theoretically could reach an adversary's homeland, it would not need to conduct such strikes to stop them from targeting Australia. Australia's targets would be enemy forces postured to attack along the archipelagos and islands scattered all around the Australian landmass to its north and east, each a potential lily pad for an aggressor. Even though Australia's SSNs would be able to bottle enemy forces at port, deterring further upstream, as Chamberlain's guarantee to Poland reminds us, this is not a threat Australia can make without being sure it would carry it out.

Nuclear-powered submarines would be extremely useful in a third nightmare that has haunted generations of Australian defence planners, that of a hostile naval power seeking to close Australia's sea lines of communications (SLOCs) to coerce the country.



Anzac-class frigates will be fitted with Naval Strike Missiles to extend the ADF's maritime and land strike capabilities (Leo Baumgartner/defence.gov.au)

The crudest but most devastating way for an enemy to achieve that goal would be via a blockade on commercial tanker traffic from Australian ports to those in the region. A blockade could be imposed by coast guard vessels and backed by warships and submarines — to deter ADF intervention — and may include mining Australia's ports. Naval blockades helped defeat Napoleon in 1815, and Germany and Japan in 1945, and would constitute an act of aggression on Australia's economic lifeline that would be "existential".²⁵ Australia's SSNs could be tasked with protecting civilian ships to run the blockade or targeting submarines and warships enforcing it. In peacetime, long-range SSN patrols demonstrating Australia's ability to defeat a blockade are the surest deterrent against one.

The fourth scenario in which submarines are of paramount importance is in shoring up a balance of power that preserves peace in the Indo-Pacific, an explicit goal of Australia's foreign policy. Exactly how to strengthen one's side of a balance of power, one that is only ever tested in war, is a central problem of deterrence.

Australia is committed to preventing the region from falling under the sway of a hegemonic power or coercive rule by contributing to a coalition — with the United States an indispensable player — that resists attempts to shape a regional order inimical to Australia's values and interests. That is what the DSR

The role of AUKUS in Australia's deterrence strategy — 17

means when it declares that "The defence of Australia lies in the collective security of the Indo-Pacific."²⁶ This is a striking deterrent message usually associated with alliances such as the North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

Exactly how to strengthen one's side of a balance of power, one that is only ever tested in war, is a central problem of deterrence. Australia's contribution to the regional balance should aim to deter an adversary from a unilateral *fait accompli* such as invading a weaker neighbour. Towards that end, SSN escorts of Royal Australian Navy (RAN) task group deployments and submarine patrols with partners can signal readiness, subject to a sovereign government decision, to support an Indo-Pacific partner against unprovoked aggression, deterring war by threatening credible consequences for it, just as Australia would hope for a collective regional response if it were ever under attack.

SSNs also contribute to deterrence in softer and more indirect ways, such as to support the law of the sea, which is foundational to Australia's ability to undertake deterrence and war-time missions. Abiding by the 1982 UN Convention on the Law of the Sea rules on the navigational rights of innocent and transit passage will enable AUKUS boats to sail through Indonesia, Papua New Guinea, and the Philippines in full confidence that they are acting lawfully. To assert this right, Australia has undertaken freedom of navigation and overflight patrols over the South China Sea, including with Royal Australian Air Force (RAAF) AP-3C Orion flights. HMAS *Anzac*, HMAS *Toowoomba*, and HMAS *Success* all undertook freedom of navigation patrols in the South China Sea in April 2018, with other RAN ships sailing as far as the Taiwan Strait in 2001, on both occasions being challenged by PLAN vessels.²⁷ Australian SSNs will have the range to carry out freedom of navigation patrols independently or alongside warships.

The risks of the AUKUS pathway

SSNs are central to the DSR's ambitious vision of denying an adversary's access to Australia's direct approaches and denying them free movement within that area. With almost unlimited range and armed with Tomahawk missiles that can hit targets 1500 kilometres away, AUKUS submarines will be the "apex predators of the oceans".²⁸ Fast, concealed, silent, and highly survivable, they will be the ultimate deterrent, other than the nuclear umbrella provided by the US alliance. Their purpose is to deter an adversary from considering attacking Australia, to strike from any direction while an enemy is staged to attack, and to strike back from the sea if an enemy has hit Australian forces, bases, and cities.

Aside from advantages in range and firepower, it is the stoic independence of the SSN that makes it such a qualitative leap from the *Collins*-class submarines, which must surface every three days to The claim that AUKUS secretly commits Australia to joining a future war in Taiwan is false.

recharge their batteries, telegraphing their position to an enemy. SSNs are also less discoverable because, after discharging their weapons, they can vacate the area faster. They are less predictable because they do not need to return to port regularly to refuel, and they are only limited by crew endurance and food supplies. The *Collins* are great boats, but there is no comparison. "There is no nation or system that can prevent a determined attack by a nuclear submarine," concludes retired Rear Admiral David Oliver, who operated both diesel and nuclear boats.²⁹

Still, even where operational considerations favour SSNs over buying or building more conventional boats, legitimate questions persist about the political and technical feasibility of the AUKUS plan.

A common argument against AUKUS is that it reflects a tacit quid pro quo with America, signing Australia up to support it in any effort to defend Taiwan against China. Former prime minister Paul Keating framed AUKUS as an effort to support US containment of China. Former foreign minister Bob Carr depicted the deal as "signing up to a war over Taiwan", as did former Liberal opposition leader John Hewson. For former prime minister Malcolm Turnbull, AUKUS "subordinated" Australia's sovereignty to America.

But does AUKUS really give Australia "little choice" but to follow America to war, as John Mearsheimer, a leading political scientist from the University of Chicago, has argued?³⁰

The claim that AUKUS secretly commits Australia to joining a future war in Taiwan is false. The truth, confirmed on the record by Deputy Prime Minister Richard Marles, is that the United States never sought and Australia has never provided a Taiwan commitment in exchange for AUKUS.³¹ The deployment of Australia's SSNs would be up to the government of the day. This capability will in no way force Australia to sign up to any future war, which remains a sovereign decision.

But would not Washington be confident that the *Virginia*-class submarines, which it must take out of the American order of battle to transfer to Australia, thus degrading an already squeezed US Navy's capability until as late as 2052, will be available to them in an Indo-Pacific war?³² This view does have supporters in Washington. Under one proposal, AUKUS could be tweaked such that, instead of selling Australia submarines, American SSNs could undertake Australian missions.³³ This departure from the AUKUS optimal pathway would have serious implications for Australia, potentially opening the whole agreement up to debate going all the way back to first principles. Such a proposal should never be entertained by Australia, which must maintain a sovereign submarine capability.



Virginia-class fast-attack submarine USS North Carolina (SSN 777) conducts operations off the coast of Oahu, Hawaii (Alex Perlman/US Navy)

Some argue that America's AUKUS legislation will give the United States sway over Australian sovereign choices. An early draft of the 2024 *National Defense Authorization Act* specified that a US president must certify that these

20 — Deterring at a distance: The strategic logic of AUKUS

submarines "shall be used to support the joint security interests and military operations of the United States and Australia".³⁴ But the "joint" requirement was softened in the final draft to ensuring the sale did not degrade US undersea capabilities and was consistent with US foreign policy interests.³⁵ America is perfectly entitled to assess its own interests in the *Virginia* sale even as Australia has a clearly stated policy that they will unambiguously be a sovereign capability.

A better question is not whether AUKUS submarines pre-commit Australia to war in Taiwan under pressure from Washington, but whether having the ability to project force as far as Formosa will increase Australian decision-makers' temptation to use it in Australia's own national interest. This is a subtly different problem, going to Australia's self-restraint in how it marshals the threat of force. When considering deploying SSNs to a sea dominated by another navy, Australia must carefully analyse whether such a move serves its interests, independently of alliance considerations. It is easy to foresee a scenario in which Australia's newfound strength injected a fatal hubris into its calculus.

American politics are often held up as another potential showstopper for AUKUS. Some analysts worry about the possibility that a second Trump presidency could imperil the project. But my most recent visit to the United States gave me confiIt is easy to foresee a scenario in which Australia's newfound strength injected a fatal hubris into its calculus.

dence in the bipartisan support for AUKUS in Congress. Because it is in the overriding interest of the United States to bolster Australia's contribution to Indo-Pacific deterrence, this consensus is strong enough to weather any change of government. Though Australian observers often frame US processes as determining AUKUS's pace, Canberra will need to demonstrate progress against its own defence spending, basing infrastructure, defence export controls, and nuclear waste disposal plans to give Washington confidence in Australia's ability to operate and sustain SSNs.

Some argue that AUKUS will increase the ADF's threat profile because a regional rival of the United States would perceive Australia's SSNs as a threat to their security, whatever Australia may say about it. In other words, AUKUS makes Australia a bigger target. The Lowy Institute's international security expert Sam Roggeveen has argued that nuclear-powered submarines are inherently more threatening since they can hem in an adversary's navy in home waters, operating much further from Australia's shores for 77 days rather than the *Collins*' eleven days, putting at risk their ships, submarines, ports, even landmass.³⁶ Why would Australia risk antagonising any country that, in a crisis, would be capable of hitting harder than Australia could hit back?

This possibility cannot be dismissed out of hand but must be seen as part of a wider cost-benefit analysis whose payoff is effective deterrence. Being able to hold an adversary at bay with SSNs carries risks, but these are worth it if they

deter acts of aggression that can lead to regional war. The potency of this capability, and the risk Australia takes in signalling its readiness to use it, is exactly what gives it its deterrent power. But to call AUKUS escalatory is to flatter it too much. Ultimately, Australia is seeking to restore equilibrium, alleviating its worsening strategic position. Australia is a *status quo* power, not a revisionist one.

I understand the fears that AUKUS has a great many points of failure. An ambitious number of overlapping processes need to work seamlessly for it to succeed. The plan is to first host one UK and up to four US nuclear-powered submarines at HMAS Stirling in Western Australia by 2027. For eight boats to be seaworthy by the 2050s, each of the AUKUS countries will need to solve pressing workforce challenges today. Congress needs to approve the sale of up to five *Virginias* to Australia in the 2030s to avoid an ADF capability gap. UK shipyards will have to deliver the first *SSN-AUKUS* boats concurrently, followed by Adelaide's Osborne shipyard building its first SSN in the early 2040s.

When strategists and politicians say Australia faces its most dangerous strategic circumstances since the Second World War, they mean it faces the possibility of war not just in the distant 2050s but this decade. AUKUS should not end there. After the *Virginias* enter service, it would make little industrial and strategic sense to have set up an entire Australian production line to build three boats over ten years. A future Australian government should seriously consider building SSNs continuously from the 2050s, possibly of an evolved design. Beyond avoiding a shipbuilding "valley of death" and locking in economies of scale, the advantage of maintaining a

sovereign SSN capability indefinitely cannot be overstated, particularly in wartime, when parts will be at a premium. How many should Australia acquire in total? A force of twelve SSNs, with six stationed on each coast, would give Australia a credible two-ocean submarine force.³⁷ Two deployable boats in each ocean could protect all the key northern chokepoints at any one time, doubling Australia's patrol coverage. This difference could well be decisive in a battle for Australia.

Even if everything in this plan does work out, will the submarines not come too late to make a practical difference in a crisis that could occur any day? When strategists and politicians say Australia faces its most dangerous strategic circumstances since the Second World War, they mean it faces the possibility of war not just in the distant 2050s but this decade. And if that is true, would Australia not rather have Professor Hugh White's suggested 24–36 conventional submarines, former prime minister Tony Abbott's 10 Japanese boats, former prime minister Malcolm Turnbull's 12 French boats, or 20 "son of Collins" boats sooner than the planned 8 nuclear-powered submarines? ³⁸

But those are not live options. The French deal was canned in part because there was too great a risk of those submarines being obsolete on delivery. AUKUS promises to deliver the regionally superior *Virginias* at the same time as the French submarines would have entered service, in the 2030s. If the ADF intervened in a crisis before the 2050s, it would field a mix of extended *Collins,Virginias*, and possibly *AUKUS* boats. Maintaining two to three separate submarine supply chains will be an ongoing operational challenge until Australia has fully transitioned to an all-SSN force by mid-century.

A potentially more fatal concern is that AUKUS may be gambling on the wrong horse, betting on big, costly platforms such as those which the Ukrainian armed forces are sending to their watery graves in the Black Sea with cruise missiles and cheap naval drones. Are not the *Moskva*, the *Caesar Kunikov*, the submarine *Rostov-na-Donu*, and 22 other Russian vessels a slam-dunk argument against AUKUS? Instead of investing in a few high-tech weapons produced at exorbitant expense over decades, should Australia not be buying tens of thousands of cheap unmanned underwater vehicles, plus thousands of missiles?



For the cost of eight SSNs, Australia could buy a thousand more F-35s. The price tag is a real challenge that defenders of AUKUS will need to convincingly justify for decades (Adam Abela/defence.gov.au)

The logic is alluring. Who does not want a quick fix and savings running into the billions of dollars? But the Battle of the Black Sea is not a workable model for the defence of Australia. The Western-supplied Storm Shadow and Harpoon missiles used by the Ukrainians have a range of up to 550 kilometres, reaching not far beyond Melville Island from RAAF Base Tindal. With a range of 833

kilometres, Ukraine's naval drones would only give Australia coverage of parts of the Timor and Arafura seas from Darwin and barely halfway to New Zealand from Sydney. The Ukrainians are striking at that range because they have no choice. If they were armed with SSNs or even *Collins* boats, Ukraine may have sunk the rest of the Black Sea Fleet, on top of the spectacular achievement of destroying one-fifth of it so far.

Unless proponents of this radical form of asymmetric warfare suggest shrinking Australia's defensive perimeter to fight at the gates of its capitals, it makes no sense to retrench Australia's forces when enemy fires outrange them. Better to strike the enemy from as far away as possible — for which SSNs are essential. The real choice is not between submarines and drones. Australia must choose both, and has done so. Crewed-uncrewed teaming is the future of undersea warfare, as seen in the RAN's investment in unmanned underwater vehicles such as the *Ghost Shark*, which could be launched from and recovered by Australia's SSNs.

The real choice is not between submarines and drones. Australia must choose both, and has done so.

Nor is the overhyped claim that advances in artificial intelligence (AI) and sensor technology will render the oceans transparent, making submarines obsolescent, a sound reason to dissolve Australia's force. It would be negligent of any Australian government to put blind faith in the still debated theory that the veil of the ocean is about to be lifted. And it

would be shortsighted not to see that AUKUS Pillar II — which focuses on joint development of AI, drone warfare, quantum computing, hypersonic weapons, and other exotic technologies — is a promising avenue for counter-measures to the technological advances that may put the stealth of Australia's SSNs at risk.

Reports of the death of submarines are premature. Dozens of countries continue to operate them, and every nuclear-weapon state except Pakistan regards nuclear-armed submarines as a survivable deterrent. Without conventionally armed SSNs, Australia will have a stunted ability to deter rivals at distances of thousands of kilometres.

B-21 bombers might have given Australia that capability too. This option was discussed in the DSR. But their formidable intercontinental range would make most sense for striking an enemy's homeland — the ADF is explicitly not getting into that business. B-21s are the best solution to a problem Australia does not need to solve: bombing an enemy into submission. Swift and survivable, they could also be used to destroy an enemy fleet in Australia's northern approaches.³⁹ If their cost — \$81 billion for 12 — were justifiable, acquiring them for this limited mission would significantly increase Australia's deterrent.

Which takes us to the ultimate argument against AUKUS: the opportunity cost. It is undeniably true that, for the cost of eight SSNs, Australia could buy fifty B-21s, seventy *Hunter*-class frigates,⁴⁰ a thousand more F-35s, or could divert

that money into any pressing domestic portfolio. The price tag is a real challenge that defenders of AUKUS will need to convincingly justify for decades.

The cost of AUKUS is warranted because, on first principles, Australia needs a submarine force for its ability to deter and defeat an enemy invasion and to stealthily strike distant targets, which SSNs can just do better. Threatening to aggressors, lethal if provoked, but not overtly provocative, SSNs are the goldilocks long-distance capability. There is no peer platform that achieves that military effect more cheaply, aside from Australia's outdated conventional boats that will reach their expiry date in a decade.

AUKUS is not only affordable, it is already partly budgeted. The Albanese government has begun to fund SSNs by investing \$9 billion over the forward estimates and a projected \$58 billion until 2033, \$24 billion of that offset by not buying French submarines. AUKUS will cost less than ten per cent of the defence Threatening to aggressors, lethal if provoked, but not overtly provocative, SSNs are the goldilocks long-distance capability.

budget.⁴¹ The argument that it is gutting funding from the rest of the ADF is spurious. To pay for SSNs, the government earmarked \$30.5 billion in additional spending in the last budget. This puts defence spending on a pathway to 2.4 per cent of GDP by the 2030s, up from 2.04 per cent last year and higher than the previous government's 2.1 per cent target. New money is funding SSNs just as the government is investing \$11.1 billion in doubling the surface fleet to 26 warships.

Where that money comes from is a crucial question that goes to the core of AUKUS's social licence. In the guns-and-butter trade-off faced by any government, critics can cut through with cheap political slogans simplifying complex strategic debates down to what you could buy instead of one AUKUS boat. Prudent governments have a duty to balance funding for Australia's National Disability Insurance Scheme, fee-free TAFE, cheaper medicine and childcare, social housing, and power bill relief with adequate spending on the defence of its Commonwealth — on which every progressive policy depends. Defence is as much a left-wing as a right-wing issue, as bipartisan support for AUKUS proves. The cost of AUKUS reflects the value all Australians should place on their way of life as a free people under the Southern Cross.

Conclusion

The real choice Australia faces is not between AUKUS and a fictional other submarine or futuristic autonomous drone swarms, but between the success of the AUKUS plan and its failure. Failure would set back Australia's acquisition of a *Collins* replacement; expose Australia to a capability gap possibly as glaring as during the Second World War, when its navy did not operate a single submarine; and critically wound if not kill Australia's ambition to ever acquire nuclearpowered submarines.

AUKUS is Australia's very own moonshot. A *Virginia*-class is a beast the weight of 20 A380 passenger jets, made up of 5 million discrete components, requiring 100,000 skilled workers and more than 4000 suppliers to build over 9 million labour hours, leaving aside the complexity of operating and safely disposing of a nuclear reactor. And Australia wants eight like them. There is no denying the risks.

But the risks are only one side of an equation in which I also see huge opportunity, not just in the secure, well-paying jobs to be created, the upskilling of Australia's industry, and the technological boon for the country's armed forces, but in the greater security the SSNs will deliver for all Australians. It is a tragedy that to deter violence, Australia must make itself into a bigger threat to deter aggressors, limiting their freedom of action in order to safeguard its own. But Australia must. And there are no better means of doing that than the SSNs Australia will get under the AUKUS deal.

Notes

- 1 Hugh White, "Fatal Shores: Why AUKUS is a Grave Mistake", in "Dead in the Water: The AUKUS Delusion", *Australian Foreign Affairs*, Issue 20, February 2024: 23.
- 2 Sophia Gaston, "AUKUS and China: Survey of British Public Opinion", Opinium: Policy Exchange, March 2023, https://policyexchange.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/ AUKUS-China-March-2023-Sophia-Gaston-and-Opinium.pdf; Jared Mondschein, Victoria Cooper, Samuel Garrett, and Ava Kalinauskas, One Year from the 2024 US Presidential Election: The Stakes for Australia and the Alliance, Report, (United States Studies Centre, 1 November 2023), https://www.ussc.edu.au/one-year-from-the-2024-us-presidentialelection-the-stakes-for-australia-and-the-alliance; Paul Karp, "Guardian Essential Poll: Support for AUKUS and Indigenous Voice Declines", The Guardian, 21 March 2023, https:// www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/mar/21/guardian-essential-poll-support-foraukus-and-indigenous-voice-declines; Ryan Neelam, "Lowy Institute Poll 2024: Acquiring Nuclear-Powered Submarines", Lowy Institute, 3 June 2024, https://poll.lowyinstitute.org/ charts/acquiring-nuclear-powered-submarines/; Jared Mondschein and Victoria Cooper, US Midterms 2022: The Stakes for Australia and the Alliance, Report, (United States Studies Centre, 26 October 2022), https://www.ussc.edu.au/us-midterms-2022-the-stakes-foraustralia-and-the-alliance; Ava Kalinauskas and Samuel Garrett, "New Poll Shows Young Australians are Wary of Both AUKUS and the US - and Want More Action on Climate Instead", United States Studies Centre, 1 November 2023, https://www.ussc.edu.au/newpoll-shows-young-australians-are-wary-of-both-aukus-and-the-us-and-want-more-actionon-climate-instead.
- 3 Australian Government, Department of Defence, *National Defence: Defence Strategic Review* 2023: 23, <u>https://www.defence.gov.au/about/reviews-inquiries/defence-strategic-review</u>.
- 4 Christopher D. Yung, "People's War at Sea: Chinese Naval Power in the Twenty-First Century", Center for Naval Analyses, CRM 95-214, March 1996: 11; Mao Zedong, "Opening Address at the First Plenary Session of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (September 21, 1949)", <u>https://www.marxists.org/reference/archive/mao/</u> works/red-book/ch09.htm.
- 5 Alexander Chieh-cheng Huang, "The Chinese Navy's Offshore Active Defense Strategy: Conceptualization and Implications", Naval War College Review, Vol. 47, No. 3 (SUMMER 1994): 16; Office of the Secretary of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019 (Washington, DC: 2019); Maj Timothy A. Ornelas, "China's Active Defense Military Strategy", Marine Corps Gazette, October 2021: 57; Jennifer Rice and Erik Robb, "The Origins of 'Near Seas Defense and Far Seas Protection'", China Maritime Studies Institute, U.S. Naval War College, China Maritime Report No. 13 (February 2021); Huang, "The Chinese Navy's Offshore Active Defense Strategy", 17; Capt. Scott J. Tosi, "Xi Jinping's PLA Reforms and Redefining 'Active Defense'", Military Review, September–October 2023: 87–101.
- 6 Gabriel Honrada, "US Navy Shipbuilding Too Little, Too Late to Catch China", *Asia Times*, 18 May 2023, <u>https://asiatimes.com/2023/05/us-navy-shipbuilding-too-little-too-late-to-</u>

catch-china/; Kirsty Needham, "Fiji PM: China Likely to Collaborate on Key Port, Shipyard Project", Reuters, 22 November 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/fiji-pm-china-likely-collaborate-key-port-shipyard-project-2023-11-22; Brad Lendon, "Expert's Warning to US Navy on China: Bigger Fleet Almost Always Wins", CNN, 17 January 2023, https://edition.cnn.com/2023/01/16/asia/china-navy-fleet-size-history-victory-intl-hnk-ml/index.html; A. Wess Mitchell, "America Is a Heartbeat Away From a War It Could Lose", *Foreign Policy*, 16 November 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/11/16/us-russia-china-gaza-ukraine-world-war-defense-security-strategy/.

- 7 Carl Von Clausewitz, *On War*, transl. Michael Howard and Peter Paret (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1976), 177–204.
- Estimates vary according to the source. Sources include David Axe, "Australia has a Plan 8 for Battling China - Add Lots and Lots of Submarines", Forbes, 3 July 2020, https://www. forbes.com/sites/davidaxe/2020/07/03/australia-has-a-plan-to-grow-its-navy-add-lotsand-lots-of-submarines/?sh=714e606662b2; Yung, "People's War at Sea", 13; U.S. Department of Defense. Military and Security Developments involving the People's Republic of China, Annual Report to Congress, 2023: 56, https://media.defense.gov/2023/ Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF; Congressional Research Service, China Naval Modernization: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities - Background and Issues for Congress, 19 October 2023, 9, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RL33153.pdf; Sydney Johnson, "What You Should Know about the U.S. Naval Submarine Force", USO, 8 April 2022, https://www.uso.org/stories/3060-what-you-should-know-about-the-u-s-navalsubmarine-force; Submarine Force Pacific, "Ballistic Missile Submarines (SSBNs)", https:// www.csp.navy.mil/SUBPAC-Commands/Submarines/Ballistic-Missile-Submarines/; The Hon Richard Marles MP, Defence Minister, "Interview with David Speers, ABC, Insiders", Department of Defence, 19 March 2023, https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/transcripts/ 2023-03-19/interview-david-speers-abc-insiders; Congressional Research Service, Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program and AUKUS Submarine Proposal: Background and Issues for Congress, 16 February 2024, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/weapons/RL32418.pdf; Campbell Kwan, "Everything You Need to Know about the AUKUS Subs", Australian Financial Review, 14 March 2023, https://www.afr.com/world/north-america/everythingwe-know-about-the-aukus-subs-20230309-p5cqq3; Navy, "HMAS Collins", https://www. navy.gov.au/hmas-collins; Cameron Stewart, "Richard Marles in Difficult Position as Spain Floats New Ship Deal", The Australian, 18 February 2023, https://www.theaustralian.com. au/inquirer/richard-marles-in-difficult-position-as-spain-floats-new-ship-deal/news-story/ 9dd8e097a28b0999cb14e053318832b6; Australian Government, Department of Defence, "Air Warfare Destroyer", https://www.dst.defence.gov.au/projects/air-warfare-destroyer; Eric Wertheim, "Type 055 Renhai-class Cruiser: China's Premier Surface Combatant", U.S. Naval Institute, Proceedings, Vol. 149/3/1,441 (March 2023), https://www.usni.org/ magazines/proceedings/2023/march/type-055-renhai-class-cruiser-chinas-premiersurface-combatant; Sam LaGrone, "After a Decade of Debate, Cruisers Set to Exit Fleet in 5 Years", USNI News, 21 April 2022, https://news.usni.org/2022/04/21/navy-plans-for-all-22ticonderoga-cruisers-to-exit-fleet-in-5-years; Benjamin Brimelow, "After a 35-year Break, the US Navy is Building Frigates Again, and It has a Lot of Catching Up to Do", Business Insider, 8 May 2023, https://www.businessinsider.com/us-navy-started-building-its-newconstellation-class-frigates-2023-5; Australian National Audit Office, "Department of Defence's Procurement of Hunter Class Frigates", 10 May 2023, https://www.anao.gov.au/ work/performance-audit/department-defences-procurement-hunter-class-frigates; Rowan Moffitt "Corvettes are Not an Option for Australia", The Strategist, 3 August 2023, https:// www.aspistrategist.org.au/corvettes-are-not-an-option-for-australia/; Congressional Research Service, China Naval Modernization, 34; U.S. Navy, "Amphibious Assault Ship

(LHD/LHA)", https://www.surfpac.navy.mil/Ships/By-Class/Amphibious-Assault-Ship-LHD-LHA/; Royal Australian Navy, "Amphibious Assault Ship (LHD)", https://www.navy.gov.au/ fleet/ships-boats-craft/lhd; David Axe, "China Builds Fleet of Small Warships While U.S. Drifts", Wired, 4 August 2011, https://www.wired.com/2011/08/china-builds-warships/; Yomiuri Shimbun, "China Coast Guard Quadruples Number of Large Ships in Decade", The Japan News, 13 May 2023, https://japannews.yomiuri.co.jp/politics/defense-security/ 20230513-109386/; Peter Ong, "U.S. Navy Will Not Replace the Patrol Coastals with a New Boat of Similar Size and Type", Naval News, 30 January 2021, https://www.navalnews.com/ naval-news/2021/01/u-s-navy-will-not-replace-the-patrol-coastals-with-a-new-boat-ofsimilar-size-and-type/; U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Coast Guard Overview, 3, https://media.defense.gov/2018/Oct/11/2002050118/-1/-1/0/USCG_OVERVIEW.PDF; Royal Australian Navy, "Patrol Boat, General (PB)", https://www.navy.gov.au/fleet/shipsboats-craft/pb; NTI, "China Submarine Capabilities", Fact Sheet, 6 March 2023, https:// www.nti.org/analysis/articles/china-submarine-capabilities/; Royal Australian Navy, "Ships, Boats and Submarines", https://www.navy.gov.au/fleet/ships-boats-craft/current-ships; Mike Sweeney, "Submarines Will Reign in a War with China", Proceedings, Vol. 149, Issue 3, March 2023, U.S. Naval Institute, https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2023/ march/submarines-will-reign-war-china; Royal Australian Navy, "HMAS Collins", https:// www.navy.gov.au/hmas-collins; David Axe, "Yes, China has More Warships than the USA. That's because Chinese Ships are Small", Forbes, 5 November 2021, https://www.forbes. com/sites/davidaxe/2021/11/05/yes-china-has-more-warships-than-the-usa-thats-becausechinese-ships-are-small/?sh=33f861e6611d; David Axe, "Yes, the Chinese Navy has More Ships than the U.S. Navy. But It's Got Far Fewer Missiles", Forbes, 10 November 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidaxe/2021/11/10/yes-the-chinese-navy-has-moreships-than-the-us-navy-but-its-got-far-fewer-missiles/?sh=3fae57f261b6; Daniel Hurst, "Australia Urged to Cut Back \$45bn Hunter-class Frigate Project as Part of 'Bold Revamp'", The Guardian, 30 October 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/oct/ 30/australia-urged-to-cut-back-45bn-hunter-class-frigate-project-as-part-of-bold-revamp; Lindsay Maizland, "China's Modernizing Military", Council on Foreign Relations, 5 February 2020, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-modernizing-military; Mark F. Cancian, "U.S. Military Forces in FY 2022: Navy", Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2 November 2021, https://www.csis.org/analysis/us-military-forces-fy-2022-navy; "What is Most Significant in the Pentagon's China Military Report?", Reuters, 21 October 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/what-is-most-significant-pentagons-china-militaryreport-2023-10-21/.

- 9 Greg Austin, "The US Navy is Still More Powerful than China's: More So than the Australian Government is Letting On", *The Conversation*, 18 August 2023, <u>https://theconversation. com/the-us-navy-is-still-more-powerful-than-chinas-more-so-than-the-australian-government-is-letting-on-208466.</u>
- 10 Eric Heginbotham, Michael Nixon, Forrest E. Morgan, Jacob L. Heim, Jeff Hagen, Sheng Tao Li, Jeffrey Engstrom, Martin C. Libicki, Paul DeLuca, David A. Shlapak, et al., Chinese Threats to U.S. Surface Ships: An Assessment of Relative Capabilities, 1996–2017, RAND, 14 September 2015, <u>https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_briefs/RB9858z4.html</u>; and RAND, An Interactive Look at the U.S.-China Military Scorecard, <u>https://www.rand.org/paf/</u> projects/us-china-scorecard.html#chinese-anti-surface.
- Heginbotham et al, Chinese Threats to U.S. Surface Ships, RAND; and RAND, An Interactive Look at the U.S.-China Military Scorecard; H. I. Sutton, "China's Submarine Lead In Asia Could Grow By 2030", Forbes, 3 March 2020, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/hisutton/ 2020/03/03/asian-submarine-forces-forecast-for-2030/?sh=467e156c1548</u>; Sam LaGrone, "Navy Estimates 5 More Years for Virginia Attack Sub Production to Hit 2 Boats a Year",

USNI News, 31 March 2023, <u>https://news.usni.org/2023/03/31/navy-estimates-5-more-years-for-virginia-attack-sub-production-to-hit-2-boats-a-year.</u>

- 12 CRS, Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program and AUKUS Submarine Proposal, 5.
- 13 Eric Cheung, Will Ripley, and John Mees, "In the Dark Depths of the Pacific, US Submarines Patrol with an Eye Fixed Firmly on China", CNN, 6 April 2023, <u>https://edition.cnn.com/</u> 2023/04/05/us/us-navy-submarine-pacific-china-intl-hnk-ml/index.html.
- 14 Estimates vary according to the source. Sources include Adam Slonim, The Case for AUKUS: Submarines are Half the Intelligent Solution, John Curtin Research Centre, Discussion Paper No. 5, October 2023: 11; Jen DiMascio, "What is the Ratio of U.S. and Chinese Military Aircraft?", Aviation Week, 29 June 2020, https://aviationweek.com/ defense-space/aircraft-propulsion/what-ratio-us-chinese-military-aircraft; U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, "Headquarters, United States Indo-Pacific Command", https://www.pacom.mil/ About-USINDOPACOM/; World Directory of Modern Military Warships, "United States Airforce 2024", https://www.wdmma.org/united-states-air-force.php; David Axe, "The Chinese Air Force Sure is Buying a Lot of Bombers", Forbes, 16 November 2020, https:// www.forbes.com/sites/davidaxe/2020/11/16/the-chinese-air-force-sure-is-buying-a-lot-ofbombers/?sh=4bfc6fb49872; Brad Lendon, "US Air Force Pulls Bombers from Guam", CNN, 24 April 2020, https://edition.cnn.com/2020/04/24/asia/guam-us-air-force-bombers-pullout-intl-hnk/index.html; Mike Yeo, "China Could Lose 95% of Ballistic, Cruise Missiles under Strategic Arms Control Pact, Says New Analysis", Defense News, 6 June 2020, https:// www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2020/06/05/china-could-lose-95-of-ballisticcruise-missiles-under-strategic-arms-control-pact-says-new-analysis/; Josh Smith, "Caught between China and the U.S., Asian Countries Stockpile Powerful New Missiles", Reuters, 20 July 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/caught-between-china-us-asiancountries-stockpile-powerful-new-missiles-2021-07-20/; Paul McLeary, "All 6 East Coast Carriers in Dock, Not Deployed: Hill Asks Why", Breaking Defense, 28 October 2019, https://breakingdefense.com/2019/10/all-6-east-coast-carriers-are-at-the-dock-hillpresses-for-oversight/; U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, "Headquarters, United States Indo-Pacific Command"; Commander, U.S. 7th Fleet, "The United States Seventh Fleet", https:// www.c7f.navy.mil/About-Us/Facts-Sheet/; CRS, China Naval Modernization, 34; NTI, "China Submarine Capabilities"; Michael B. Zingaro, "USS Topeka Arrives in Hawaii for Change of Homeport", U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, 16 December 2020, https://www.pacom.mil/ Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/2449110/uss-topeka-arrives-in-hawaii-for-changeof-homeport/; Diana Stancy, "Navy Bolsters Submarine Force in Guam to Support Indo-Pacific Missions", Navy Times, 16 April 2022, https://www.navytimes.com/news/your-navy/ 2022/04/15/navy-bolsters-submarine-force-in-guam-to-support-indo-pacific-missions/; Michael McDevitt, "Diego Garcia: An American Perspective", Indo-Pacific Strategy Series, https://nsc.crawford.anu.edu.au/sites/default/files/publication/nsc_crawford_anu_edu_au/ 2020-05/iop_mcdevitt_diego_garcia.pdf; Barbara Starr, "US Navy Sends a Message to Adversaries with a Rare Submarine Port Visit in Indian Ocean", CNN, 2 December 2022, https://edition.cnn.com/2022/12/02/politics/us-navy-submarine-port-visit-indian-ocean/ index.html; "United States Third Fleet", Wikipedia, accessed 30 November 2023, https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/United_States_Third_Fleet; Cheung, Ripley, and Mees, "In the Dark Depths of the Pacific, US Submarines Patrol with an Eye Fixed Firmly on China"; Alastair Gale, "China's Military is Catching Up to the U.S. Is It Ready for Battle?", The Wall Street Journal, 20 October 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-military-us-taiwan-xi-11666268994; U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, "Headquarters, United States Indo-Pacific Command"; Peter Robertson and Wilson Beaver, "China's Defense Budget is Much Bigger than it Looks", Foreign Policy, 19 September 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/09/19/ china-defense-budget-military-weapons-purchasing-power/; Justin Katz, "US Indo-Pacific

Command Seeks 5.3 Billion in New, Independent Budget Request", *Breaking Defense*, 9 March 2023, https://breakingdefense.com/2023/03/us-indo-pacific-command-seeks-15-3billion-in-new-independent-budget-request; Joe Gould, "Inside Indo-Pacific Command's \$87 Billion Wish List to Deter China", *Defense News*, 10 March 2023, https://www. defensenews.com/pentagon/2023/03/09/inside-indo-pacific-commands-87-billion-wishlist-to-deter-china/; U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, "Department of Defense Releases the President's Fiscal Year 2024 Defense Budget", 13 March 2023, https://www.pacom.mil/ Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/3327842/department-of-defense-releases-thepresidents-fiscal-year-2024-defense-budget/; Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Navy (Budget), *Highlights of the Department of the Navy FY 2024 Budget Office of Budget — 2023*, 2, https://media.defense.gov/2023/Mar/29/2003188749/-1/-1/0/HIGHLIGHTS_ BOOK.PDF; "What is Most Significant in the Pentagon's China Military Report?", 21 October 2023, Reuters.

- 15 "Statement of Admiral Philip S. Davidson, U.S. Navy Commander, Indo-Pacific Command, Before the House Armed Services Committee on U.S. Indo-Pacific Command Posture", 27 March 2019, 14, <u>https://www.congress.gov/116/meeting/house/109234/witnesses/HHRG-116-AS00-Wstate-DavidsonP-20190327.pdf.</u>
- 16 Daniel Hurst, "Throwing Toothpicks at the Mountain': Paul Keating Says AUKUS Submarines Plan will have No Impact on China", *The Guardian*, 10 November 2021, <u>https://</u>www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/nov/10/throwing-toothpicks-at-the-mountainpaul-keating-says-aukus-submarines-plan-will-have-no-impact-on-china.
- 17 David Kilcullen, "Wake-Up Call: Pacific Islands are Potential Missile Launch Pads", *Australian Foreign Affairs*, Issue 17, February 2023, <u>https://www.australianforeignaffairs</u>. com/articles/extract/2023/04/wake-up-call.
- 18 Defence Strategic Review 2023, 19, 32, 37–38.
- 19 Thomas C. Schelling, Arms and Influence (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1966), 35, 54.
- 20 Alan Alexandroff and Richard Rosecrance, "Deterrence in 1939", *World Politics*, Vol. 29, No. 3 (April 1977): 414–417.
- 21 Thucydides, *The History of the Peloponnesian War*, transl. Richard Crawley (New York: The Polyglot Press, 1950), 92–98.
- 22 Schelling, Arms and Influence, 71–72.
- 23 Jan Joel Andersson, "Submarine Capabilities and Conventional Deterrence in Southeast Asia", *Contemporary Security Policy*, Vol. 36, No.3, 2015: 473, 490.
- 24 David Axe, "The U.S. Navy Submarine Force Could Sink the Chinese Fleet and Save Taiwan, but at the Cost of a Quarter of Its Boats", *Forbes*, 10 January 2023, <u>https://www.forbes.</u> com/sites/davidaxe/2023/01/10/the-us-navy-submarine-force-could-sink-the-chinese-fleetand-save-taiwan-but-at-the-cost-of-half-its-boats/?sh=270f7a423c36.
- 25 Brendan Nicholson, "Access to the Sea is an Existential Issue, Says RAN Chief", *The Strategist*, 7 November 2023, <u>https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/access-to-the-sea-is-an-</u> existential-issue-says-ran-chief/.
- 26 Defence Strategic Review, 6.

- 27 Shannon Tiezzi, "Did Australia Secretly Conduct Its Own Freedom of Navigation Operation in the South China Sea?", *The Diplomat*, 16 December 2015, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2015/ 12/did-australia-secretly-conduct-its-own-freedom-of-navigation-operation-in-the-southchina-sea/; Sam Bateman, "Some Thoughts on Australia and the Freedoms of Navigation", *Security Challenges*, Vol. 11, No. 2, Current Security Issues: Deradicalisation, China's Economic Influence and Maritime Developments in South-East Asia (2015): 62; Carl Thayer, "Australia and South China Sea FONOPs", *Australian Naval Institute*, 10 February 2022, https://navalinstitute.com.au/australia-and-south-china-sea-fonops/.</u>
- 28 Malcolm David, cited in Tom McIlroy, "'Apex Predator' Added to Australia's Naval Capability", Australian Financial Review, 9 March 2023, <u>https://www.afr.com/politics/</u> federal/apex-predator-added-to-australia-s-naval-capability-20230309-p5cqs3.
- 29 Kim Beazley, "Nuclear-Powered Submarines are Vital to Australia's Defence", The Strategist, 18 April 2023, <u>https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/nuclear-powered-submarinesare-vital-to-australias-defence/.</u>
- 30 Paul Karp, "Paul Keating Labels Aukus Submarine Pact 'Worst Deal in all History' in Attack on Albanese Government", The Guardian, 15 March 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/ australia-news/2023/mar/15/paul-keating-labels-aukus-submarine-pact-worst-deal-in-allhistory-in-attack-on-albanese-government; Bob Carr, "We've Long Said No to the US on Taiwan. Saying Yes Now Would Tempt Nuclear Attack", The Guardian, 17 March 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/we-ve-long-said-no-to-the-us-on-taiwan-sayingyes-now-would-tempt-nuclear-attack-20230315-p5csh0.html; John Hewson, "Paul Keating has a Point on AUKUS", The Saturday Paper, 25 March 2023, https://www.thesaturda ypaper.com.au/opinion/topic/2023/03/25/paul-keating-has-point-aukus#hrd; Katharine Murphy and Daniel Hurst, "Malcolm Turnbull Says Labor has Failed to Answer if Aukus Deal Compromises Australian Sovereignty", The Guardian, 2 February 2023, https://www. theguardian.com/world/2023/feb/02/malcolm-turnbull-says-labor-has-failed-to-answer-ifaukus-deal-compromises-australian-sovereignty; Justin Bassi and Alex Bristow, "AUKUS Submarines will Strengthen Australia's Sovereignty", The Strategist, 10 March 2023, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/aukus-submarines-will-strengthen-australias-sovereignty/ ; Adam Creighton, "AUKUS Binds Australia to the US in any War with China over Taiwan, Warns Foreign Policy Expert John Mearsheimer", The Australian, 6 October 2023, https:// www.theaustralian.com.au/world/aukus-binds-australia-to-the-us-in-any-war-with-chinaover-taiwan-warns-foreign-policy-expert-john-mearsheimer/news-story/cbbb34d10a 10ae0931ef6c773e89c970.
- 31 Sam McKeith, "Australia Did Not Vow to Help U.S. Defend Taiwan in Submarine Deal, Minister Says", Reuters, 19 March 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/australia-did-not-</u> promise-us-support-taiwan-submarines-deal-2023-03-19/.
- 32 Congressional Budget Office, *An Analysis of the Navy's Fiscal Year 2024 Shipbuilding Plan*, Report, 26 October 2023: 29.
- 33 CRS, Navy Virginia-Class Submarine Program and AUKUS Submarine Proposal, 21–23.
- 34 US Congress, S.2226 National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2024, https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/2226/text/pap? s=1&r=2&q=%7B%22search%22%3A%22national+defense+authorization+act%22%7D.
- 35 US Congress, H.R. 2670: National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2024, passed 15 December 2023, https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/118/hr2670/text.

32 — Deterring at a distance: The strategic logic of AUKUS

- 36 Sam Roggeveen, "Target Australia", Australian Foreign Affairs, No.18, "We Need to Talk About America", July 2023: 13–14, <u>https://www.australianforeignaffairs.com/articles/</u> extract/2023/08/extract-target-australia.
- 37 Peter Briggs, "How Many Nuclear-Powered Submarines for Australia?", *The Strategist*, 12 October 2023, <u>https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/how-many-nuclear-powered-submarines-for-australia/.</u>
- 38 Geoff Slocombe, "Hugh White Needs to Revisit his Submarine Numbers", *The Strategist*, 2 August 2019, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/hugh-white-needs-to-revisit-his-submarinenumbers/; Ian McPhedran, "Abbott Government to Spend 0 Billion on Japanese Submarines in Major Blow to SA's Defence Industry", *News.com.au*, 7 September 2014, https://www.news.com.au/national/south-australia/abbott-government-to-spend-20-billionon-japanese-submarines-in-major-blow-to-sas-defence-industry/news-story/070a39ca78 5d2d8957212e91789fa4df; Jenny Gordon, "The Economics of AUKUS", *The Interpreter*, 28 March 2023, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/economics-aukus; Nigel Pittaway, "Will Upgraded Collins Last the Distance?", *The Australian*, 27 October 2022, https://www.theaustralian.com.au/special-reports/will-upgraded-collins-last-the-distance/ news-story/02eb4022d9c2abd39b3a20e3de8f0315.
- 39 Hugh White, "Australia and B-21 Bombers: Less Bang for the Buck", *The Interpreter*, 7 November 2022, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/australia-b-21-bombers-less-bang-buck.</u>
- 40 Michael Shoebridge, "An AUKUS Remix Delivering Greater Military Power Faster: The B-21 Raider", *Defence Connect*, 15 November 2023, <u>https://www.defenceconnect.com.au/air/</u> 13128-an-aukus-remix-delivering-greater-military-power-faster-the-b-21-raider.
- 41 The Hon Richard Marles MP, Deputy Prime Minister, Minister for Defence, "Radio Interview, 5AA Mornings", *Department of Defence*, 10 November 2023, <u>https://www.minister.defence</u>. gov.au/transcripts/2023-11-10/radio-interview-5aa-mornings.

About the author



Luke Gosling is the Member for Solomon, representing Darwin and Palmerston. He is a member of the Parliamentary Joint Committee on Intelligence and Security, the chair of the Standing Committee on Regional Development, Infrastructure and Transport, and the cochair of the parliamentary friendship groups for the United States and AUKUS. Prior to being elected in 2016, he served in the Australian Defence Force for 13 years, including in the Parachute Infantry and Commandos.

LOWY INSTITUTE